Coalition for Universal Health Care

Executive Board Meeting Minutes

April 8, 2000

Board Minutes

We adopted the minutes from the March Board meeting after a few minor changes.

Status Reports on Incorporation, Checking Account, and Tax Issues

Hal Wallach received the notification from the Maryland Board of Taxation and Assessments that the Coalition is now incorporated.

Hal will set up a checking account for the Coalition at the Sandy Spring Bank.  There should be virtually no cost to the organization.  George Lowy mentioned that some bank accounts will charge nothing or very little for individuals, but we decided that it is preferable to have the account under the Coalition’s name for liability reasons.

Vanessa Duffy will check with the IRS on what form(s) we need to complete so that we can become a tax-exempt organization.  Vanessa thought that we should request an employer identification number from the IRS (even though we do not have employees) because it is an identifier number for businesses and organizations, much like a Social Security Number is for individuals.

Vanessa reported that contributions to the Coalition are not tax deductible for two reasons: 1) we have not completed the proper form with the IRS; and 2) we will ultimately be educating elected officials about legislation, which makes us political as well as educational.

Several Board members suggested that we could always check with existing organizations – like the Sierra Club or Gray Panthers – to find out what their tax status is.

Contributions

George Lowy and Hal reported that we have three checks from the Gray Panthers, Green Party and Cedar Lane.  George would like to send out thank you notes and will draft letterhead and send out notes to our contributors.  Hal authorized George to sign the notes on his behalf.

Vanessa will make follow-up calls to the remainder of the Plenary Council.  Bob Rochlin remarked that it is doubtful that we will get a check from the Physicians for a National Health Program.  Hal said that the American Ethical Union will make a donation as soon as the Coalition’s checking account is set up.

At the next meeting we will discuss whether individual contributions are necessary.  Several Board members mentioned a willingness to make a donation.

Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative

Vinny DeMarco offered to provide us with funds to hire a staff person to follow-up on Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative tasks.  Vanessa and George were concerned about the liabilities of hiring an employee (FICA taxes, health care, etc.).  Bob mentioned that we would need to train, supervise, evaluate and assess the employee, which may be too much for us.

Vanessa also mentioned that we should determine what we want to do as an organization before we make such a large commitment, and perhaps DeMarco could hire the employee for us instead of us hiring the employee.

We decided to table this issue until we have long-term planning recommendations for the Coalition.

Hal Wallach reported on the Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative presentation to the Montgomery County Council HHS Committee (Marilyn Praisner, Steve Silverman, and Blair Ewing).  Everyone agreed that Hal and DeMarco did a terrific job in their presentation.  It was suggested that Hal’s presentation could be used as a model for other public appearances.  For more details, please see the attachment on the Montgomery County Council HHS Committee presentation.  Note that Vinny DeMarco and Hal Wallach both made the local Press for their presentations.

Hal said that he and Bob had met with Blair Ewing and Steve Silverman before the presentation.  Ewing was extremely supportive; Silverman had some reservations.  Hal had also met with Marilyn Praisner’s aid, Barbara Smerko, prior to the presentation; and Abe, George and Hal met with Praisner after the presentation.  George said that the meeting with Praisner was extremely positive and that Silverman’s point about small businesses is a valid concern.

Bob will contact Matt Nisenoff, Ewing’s aid, about signing off on a letter to community organizations on behalf of the Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative.

George and Abe Bloom had made an appointment with Mike Subin, but DeMarco had suggested holding off on meetings with other Council Members.  Abe will contact Subin’s office and reschedule for a time after the Lewin Group study is available.

Per DeMarco’s request, Mary Richard and her husband are finding a hospital at which we could have a Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative press event.  Since Mary is away for a family emergency, Hal suggested that we recruit another person to look into this matter.

Bob had sent DeMarco several Montgomery County organizational lists from which he could recruit support.

Hal is hesitant to take on the additional commitment of recruiting Montgomery County townships.  DeMarco is really taking the lead and is focusing on County Councils as the highest priority.  Hal suggested that we complete the follow-up with the churches before we take additional actions.

Status Report on Follow-up of Letters to Churches/Temples

The consensus is that the letter hasn’t been effective.  Furthermore, a lot of the telephone numbers for follow-up calls are incorrect.

We should be able to get Paint Branch, River Road, Rockville and Silver Spring Unitarian Churches to sign on.

April 18th Special Election

We discussed getting together with Howie Dennis and Pat Baptiste, who are running for County Council in the Special Election in Council District 1.  Deborah Vollmer, who is campaigning for Pat Baptiste, and Bob will discuss approaching Dennis and Baptiste about the Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative.

Deborah mentioned that Dennis seemed more supportive of taking action on our issues, but Baptiste may go our way – she simply took a position that health care should be reformed on a national level.

Long-Term Planning

We are establishing a long-term planning committee.  Vanessa said that she will send out a draft plan for the organization before the next meeting.  Several attendees expressed an interest in this committee.

Prior Events

The health care reform rally on the Capitol steps was poorly attended.  Bob suggested that people may not feel inclined to attend these events if they are already educated about the issues.  There were also rallies in other areas.

Upcoming Events

Bob is making a presentation to Progressive Montgomery on April 13.  Deborah suggested that others attend.

Just Health Care Teach-In at Georgetown University (McNeir Hall) on April 15, 8:30 AM to 5 PM.

Prescription Drug Coverage/Reauthorization of Older Americans Act Lobbying Effort on May 24, 9:30 AM to 2 PM, Room 902, Hart Senate Office Building

Senators Mikulski and Sarbanes are speakers.

Next Executive Board Meeting

Saturday, May 13th  2:00 PM

Home of Bob Rochlin
2709 Ross Road, Chevy Chase

If you need directions, contact Bob at (301) 588-4157

Recorded by Vanessa Duffy.

Meeting with the Montgomery County Council HHS Committee

Presenters: Hal Wallach and Vinny DeMarco

Council Members In Attendance: Blair Ewing, Steve Silverman, Marilyn Praisner

Vinny DeMarco:

· Showed how the number of people who are uninsured in MD rose from 1989-1999.

· Remarked how doctors are getting frustrated about HMOs making medical decisions

· Noted the extraordinary administrative expenses in the current managed care system.

· Explained the purpose of the Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative and the Declaration of Health Care Independence, and how the goal is for 2000 organizations to sign onto the Declaration by the end of 2002.

· Gave examples of organizations who signed the Declaration and noted that those organizations have the right to review the final plan.

· Said that the MD Citizens’ Health Initiative hopes to have a lobbying organization next year to elect a legislature in 2002 who will come up with a plan for universal health care in 2003.

· Discussed the Lewin Group study, which should be available April 28th.  The Maryland Citizens’ Health Initiative commissioned a study with the well-respected Lewin Group on the economic feasibility of universal health care and how it should be financed.

Hal Wallach:

· Montgomery County has outstanding legislators, and we need to build upon this leadership.

· The Coalition for Universal Health Care was formed last year to address critical health care problems.

· Since 1990, one million more people are becoming uninsured each year – this at a time of economic prosperity.

· The managed care approach has been adopted by default, and bad HMOs are driving out the good ones.

· HMOs leave the sickest and poorest for government to take care of.

· Only one out of 15 HMOs in Maryland was rated well.

· The Declaration will stimulate debate on health care coverage issues.

· There is public readiness at all levels to consider approaches to changing the health care system.

· Congress is not resolving concerns about the current health care system.

· In summary, the managed care approach is performing in dismal fashion.

Blair Ewing remarked that the County Council is currently engaged in annual budgetary issues, and that the HHS Committee will come back to this issue after the Lewin Group study is available.  Ewing recommended that DeMarco review the Surgeon General’s Report on health care and the National Academy of Science Report.

Ewing mentioned that the false conventional wisdom is that this is not a local problem.  Last year the County funded a large number of people with disabilities with no more money from the State.  From this perspective, we have a genuine crisis.

Council Members and DeMarco engaged in a discussion on what the term comprehensive means (long-term care – no; mental health parity – yes), whether DeMarco envisions a role for managed care plans, and what the role of the Federal government would be.

DeMarco said that the Lewin Group study tests two models, a single payer model and a combination of an entity of the State with an option for private insurance.  DeMarco remarked that we can’t give up because the issue is too complicated; we will address the term comprehensive at a later point as well as other financing issues.  Even the medical community is in support of comprehensive reform.

DeMarco suggested that the legislators let him know if they think that the Lewin Group study can be improved, and/or if they would like a presentation on the study.

Marilyn Praisner mentioned that an organization that they work with took a position on prescription drugs.  She believes that there are local things we can do, but they only serve as band-aids until we fix the problem on a state or national level.

DeMarco remarked that health care is not a free lunch, and that now we are paying for it through the emergency room.

Steve Silverman stated that elected officials will follow, not lead.  More organizations signing on will impress the elected officials.  Silverman had particular reservations about the support of the business community, and remarked how important it is to have their support.

DeMarco responded that he is waiting for the Lewin Group study before approaching local chambers of commerce and businesses.  He is, however, in contact with Rich Parsons.

Praisner recommended getting more hospitals on board.  DeMarco mentioned that Bon Secours is on board, and that the MD Citizens’ Health Initiative is planning to announce the results of the Lewin Group study there.

Ewing suggested recruiting the support of nursing homes, but DeMarco said that the Lewin Group study does not include long-term care because of its exorbitant expense.  Praisner was concerned about this – no where in the Declaration does it say that long-term care is excluded.  Silverman was also concerned that the Declaration referenced an independent agency that would administer the health care system – the language every where else is much less specific.

Meeting with the Coalition for Universal Health Care and Vinny DeMarco

After the Montgomery County Council HHS Committee meeting, Vinny DeMarco met with the Coalition for Universal Health Care for a strategy meeting.

DeMarco and others mentioned upcoming television programs on health care issues as well as the Montgomery County Council HHS Committee meeting.  DeMarco suggested that we concentrate on the three HHS Committee County Council Members until the Lewin Group study comes out.  He also said that he wouldn’t mind if the County Council voted on this issue in September, after he has the support of more organizations.

Hal discussed the Coalition’s activities, including the letter from Blair Ewing to Montgomery County organizations, follow-up calls to local churches, and exploring the lists of Montgomery County organizations that Bob Rochlin had compiled.

We discussed getting the support of the Unitarian churches and more Jewish organizations in Montgomery County, as well as getting the support of organizations in Steve Silverman’s district.  Hal Wallach suggested that we should get 50 organizations in Montgomery County by April 28th.  Keith Prouty is working on getting the support of the local NAACP.

Hal and Mary Richard will check into a hospital location for a press conference about the Lewin Group study on April 28th.

Deborah Vollmer discussed the April 18th County Council Special Election between Howie Dennis and Pat Baptiste.  Several members said they knew Baptiste or were working for her.

DeMarco mentioned that he has a grant for a student that we could hire, and Coalition members said that we would discuss this at our next executive board meeting.

DeMarco also remarked that he will put Hal in touch with the PG County organizers for the MD Citizens’ Health Initiative so that we can work together and share information.
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